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Dear Mr. Brkic,

I refer to your letter of 6 September 2001 requesting a written waiver from the High Representative’s Decision of 27 April 2000 that bans the reallocation of state owned property, including former socially-owned property.

In particular, you request this office to allow the Municipality of Lukavac to allocate one plot of land, registered as cadastral unit 752/2, covering the area of 791 m2, cadastral municipality of Lukavac, to the Islamic Community of Puracic for the purpose of building religious facilities, i.e. mesdzid in the local community of Hrvati.

The cadastral and land books records that you enclose demonstrate that the above mentioned cadastral number refers to socially-owned and undeveloped construction land and that the right of the land disposal rests with the Municipality of Lukavac. The cadastral and land books records show no other user registered. In addition, you state in your letter number 06/1-31-3-2333/01 of 7 February 2002 that the land in question was undeveloped even prior to 1992.

Based on Articles 48 and 49 of the Law on Construction Land and Article 111 of the Statute of the Lukavac Municipality, the Municipal Council of Lukavac approved the allocation of cadastral unit 752/2 for the above described purpose by its Decision number 06/1-31-3-2333/01 of 1 August 2001. The land allocation was also approved by the municipal public attorney, Mr. Zijad Memic, who states in his Opinion number OP-96/01 of 5 September 2001 that the Law on Construction Land and the Municipal Decision on Construction Land have been complied with and that the land allocation in question will not affect the process of restitution. The beneficiary’s request for an urban permit was approved by the Decision of the Municipal Department for Physical Planning, Reconstruction and Entrepreneurship, number 06/1-23-2-786/01 of 29 March 2001.

According to the here enclosed letter number 1302/02 of 10 February 2001, signed by Mr. Miso Bozic in his capacity of President of the Serb Civic Council of Tuzla, persons of Bosniak ethnicity comprise 99% of the population of the local community of Hrvati and, therefore, the land allocation in question does not violate the rights of minority residents. In addition, you enclose a letter from Mr. Zijad Omerdic, Assistant Mayor of Lukavac, which presents the results of the 1991 Census and demonstrates that Bosniak residents of Hrvati were in majority even prior to 6 April 1992. The letter is registered under number 02-13-278/01 and dated 31 January 2002.

According to the Municipal Council’s Decision number 06/1-31-3-2333/01 of 1 August 2001 and based on Articles 67, 68 and 69 of the Law on Construction Land, the beneficiary is obliged to pay the land allocation compensation (comprised of the land allocation compensation and the land facilities compensation – rent), amounting to 55,370.00 KM.

In light of the information that you have provided, this office authorizes the Municipality of Lukavac to allocate the aforesaid land for the purpose described above. 

To the extent that this waiver is granted on the basis of the validity of the documentation you have provided, this waiver shall itself cease to be valid if a court of competent jurisdiction, under a final and binding decision, brings into question the authenticity or accuracy of this documentation, and/or the information that it contains.

Sincerely,

Ambassador Peter Bas-Backer

Deputy High Representative for Return and Reconstruction
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